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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

Sefore the Atomic Safety and Licensing Poarxd

In the matter of:
Dorket Nos., 50-329-CM

T, |

CONSUMERS POWER COMPANY 50-330-0M

50-329-CL

(Midland Cnits 1 and 2) 50-330-0L
POSITION YMAN WAGNER

Bethesda, Maryland |
Friday, S December 1980
Depesition of LYMAN WAGNER EELLER was resumed,
pursuant to adjaﬁnncat. at 8:45 p.2., L? Room P-1l4, Phillips
Building, 7920 Nerfolk Avenus, Bethesda, Maryland, before
William R, Bloom, a notary public in and for the Distvict of
Columbia, when wers present on behalf of the respective parties:
On behalf of the Applicant:
RONALD ZAMARIN, Esqg. and ALAN FARNEIL, Esq..
Isham, Lincoln and Beale, One First National
Plaza, Chicago, Illincis

JAMES E. BRUNNER, Eaq., Consumers Power Company,
212 W, Michigan Avenue, Jackson, Michigan

T —————
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WILLIAM D. PATON, Esg. and BRADLEY JONES, Esqg.,
Office of Exscutive lLegal Directer,
United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission,
Waghiagton, D. C.
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Lyman Wagner EHeller
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Whereupon,
LYMAN WAGNER EHELLER
resumed the stand and, having been previcusly duly swomn,
was examined and testified further as follows:
CROSS~-EXAMINATION (Continued)

BY MR. ZAMARIN:

Q You understand of course that you are still under
cath.
A Yes, sirz.

MR. JONES: The witness has a corraction to make
to scmething he said yesterday in answer to one of your
guestions. P

THEE WITNESS: Yesterday you“askcd about my ex-
perience with projects in which drilling had beex accomplished
in order to take jamples and perform labeoratory tests on
chem. I indicated that cne of the projects was located in
Wyeming. That is incorrect. That project was located in
Montana.

Previocus toc that you had asked gquestions witd

respect to the projects that I had reviewed since the spring

of 1978 and I gave you a number of projects. I should amend
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that to say that I participated in those reviews as a super-
visor in my normal role and was not the primary technical
reviewer for those projects.

MR. ZAMARIN: Thank you.

BY MR. ZAMARIN:

Q Were these all the clarifications that you wished
to make?

A Yes, thcse are all.

Q "hat is the acceptance criteria for the diesel

generator building fix required by the staff?

A The acceptance criteria required by the staZf is
that information that is asked for in Regulatory Guide 1.70
and in Standard Review Plan Sections 2.3 and 3.7.

Q As it relates to the dicsclaécnc:ato: gix, tell
me specifically what acceptance czitaria are.

A The acceptance criteria would be that bedy of
information, that body of commitments that would be sulfi-
ciently ccmplete for a reviewer o perfcra independent
analyses and to arrive at a conclusion that there is :nasonabl+
assurance for the safety and performance of that building

as it relates to protecticn of the public health and safecy.

Q Tell me what information is required to constitute

MJ-J&-‘—. e
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1| that body of information and éommi:mcnts with regazd to the
2| diesel generator building.
3 A The detailed information would be similar to that
4| that had been submitted at the construct «ion permit :tago and
5| on which a finding == a constructicn permit was issued that
¢! found that the plant could be censtructed with minimum risk
7| and with adequate assurance of public safety.
8 Q With regard to the diesel generator building £ix,
9| can you give me specific types of information that is re-
10 | quired in order to constitute that detailed informaticn that
11| in your opinion is similar ¢o that that had been submitted
12 | at the construction permit stage?
13 b1 Scme of the items that wculd‘bo considered accept-
14| ance criteria would be a listing of codes and standards that
15 | would be met by the resulting fix, a listing of the methods
16 | or technical specificaticns that would be enforced fox the
17 | £ix that's _-oposed, a commitment to perform certain analyses
18| with a stat 4 technical result, and the bounds within which
19 | that technical result would fall.
20 I have stopped my answer at this point since I
indicated at the beginning that that would be scme of the
2| criteria or an example of the criteria that would be expectecd.
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1 Q Okay.
N Can you give me scme more?
3 A That's all I can think of off-hand. I'm sure there
4| are others though.
5 Q Whe is it who decides what acceptance criteria ace
8| to be regquired or demanded with regard to the diesel generator
7| building £ix?
e A My answer would have tO pe it's the amcrphous body
9| called the NRC staff as that's reflected in the Regulatory
10 | Guides that have been published with respect to the accoptance;
11 | eriteria that have been aéz.od upon in the Standard Review
12| P2lan, plus whatever special requirements the reviewer of
13 | that particular item might need for goos reason to arrive at
4| a conclusion cf negligible risk %o thc‘;ublic health and
1S | safety.
6 Q Who is the reviewer with regard to the dlesel
17 | generator building who would make that determination as o |
18 | what he might need for good reascn to azTive at a reascnable
19 | agsurance?
L A Again that would be a team effort composed of
21 | the reviewer, consultants, management staff, policy makers @
2| yishin the NRC itself, different committee members, ACRS, '
|
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perhaps even the Appeal 3ocard if +he case happens to he a
litigated case.

Q Who is the reviewer to whom you refer with re-
gard to the éicsol generatcr building?

A Again, it's really a staff function. At one time !
we discussed yesterday it was Mr. Gillea. At cne peint in
time it was myself. At this point in time it is the Corps

of Engineers in Detroit, assisted and bounded by their own

management chain, and by Mr. Xane, who is conducting the over=)
all cocrdination of the review. :
Q What investigation, if any, was done on the indi- i
viduals in the Corpr of Zngineers who were to act as this ;
reviewer to provide reascnable assurance te the stafl that
they were capable anéd competent in con&hctinq that review?
- May I ask that the gquestion be repeated, please?
MR. ZAMARIN: Would you read it back, please?
(Whereupen, the Reporter read from the record
as reguested.)
THEE WITNESS: The investigation as such in a fcrmmal
manner was noct conducted. 3ut befcre the review was ;ssiqnod'
to the Corps of Engineers, I and Mr. Kane discussed the

background requirements and the gualifications of perscrns

- _L,' - 5 . <o .‘-'_
- : _ Pt T SINE | o T T
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.what I have stated.

necessary to s«~form the review and to arrive at the safety
evaluation conclusicns that were necessary with Mr. Norton
of the Corps of Engineers, with Mr. Rixby Hardy of the Corps
of Engineers, with Mr. Williiam Lawhead of the Corps of
Engineers, and other sachrical supervisors in order to assure
that adquate ccmpetence would De assigned to the review of
this project.

At this point we trusted their management 0 make
available persons of sufficient experience and competence to
perform that review.

The NRC did not initiate an investigation beyond

3Y MR. ZAMARIN:

)
S

Q What acceptance criteria did you give %o the Corps
ranagement with regard to the cualificaticns of personnel? |
X We indicated the kind of work that would be re-
gquired, the kinds of public appearances that would be neces-
sary, the prcbable need for sreparation of affidavits fer
appearing before the Advisory C ittee on Reactor Salety.
We indicated to them that a gectechnical engineer,

preferably experienced, would be preferable tc one moTe

experienced in gealogical skills, ané I believe they cconcurred

P el Reparion, Gia
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with our judgment and agreed with us with respect to the
qualifications of the pecple necessary to do the work.

Q You said a geotechnical engineer with what type
of e pevience, as cpposed t0 geclogical?

A A gectechnical engineer with appropriate experience
ané «ualifications.

Q And what was that appropriate experience that is
part of the acceptance criteria for the Corps reviewers?

A T don't know that we got into the detalls o2
exactly what the qualifications of the perscn must be. We
did descridbe what we antic pated the protblems would be, what
pessible fixes might be propcscd for the facility itself,
and left the sclcéticn of the qualiticq}ians £o meet those
problems up to the Corps m;nagcncnt. "

Q Do you know if anyone has reviewed the qualifica-
+ions of those individuals-- And by “"anyone” I'm refezring
tc anyone within the NRC -- to see if in fact they meet the
qualifications required for cne who is to conduct a review,
perform an independent analysis to assure the conclusion
that there is reascnable assurance that there is no risk to
the health and safety of the public?

A Net in a formal way. I have asked Mr. Kane from

P edral Reporions, Goa
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cime to time who was assigned to the project, the Midland
roject or the Bailly project, and whether he had talked with
shese individuals, not in a prying manrer but in a conversa-
sional manner to learn what kind of experience they had, and
he assured me that he had satisfied himselZ that they were
able to do the review.

Q id he tell you any meore about what he had Zfound
out about their jualifications with regard to the reviewers
working on the Midland project?

A I+ was my impression that he was satisfied with
the pecple that had been assigned.

Q I understand.

pDid you get any further in:cﬁmation £rcm him,
however, as to what it takes to sa:i:tthim. or what it tock
to satisfy him with regard to the Corps reviewers Ifor the
Midlanéd project?

A T didn't feel that was necessary since we had dis-
cussed that at length with the Corps pricr o +heir choesing
and assigning reviewers for the job.

Q I understood you to say that you described tasks

«hat were t0 be performed with the Corps management and then

|

lef+ it to the Corps management to decice which gualificaticns
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would be best suited or mere appropriate for performing theose

tasks.
B Yes, sir.
Q And what I'm asking now is whether anybody in the

NRC then found ocut what gualifications had been determined ,

by the Corps management to De appropriate for performing those

sasks and to see whether in fact the reviewers that had heen

assigned by the Cecrps did in fact possess those qualifi cations.

|
A I feel that's the same guesticn you asked before.

I will try to answer it again, what was actually done.

Q I understand what wes done. You said it was left
+o the Corps management to decide what gqualificaticns and
therefore they presented bodies. And ;?cn I asked you whether
you had had any discovery of what qualzéicutions the parti- !
sular individuals had.

You communicated you had asked Joe Kane on several
occasions and he assured you he was satisfied with the guali~
fications of the Corps reviewers. I then asked you what
those gualifications were and whether you knew whether Joe
Rane had ever found cut what they wc:e,Aind you said they had
been discussed at length with the Corps management.

A Okay.
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ebl0 1 Q But I understoed you to say that just the tasks

2| were discussed with the Corps management and what we're miss-

3| ing are the gqualifications, one, two, three, four and five.

4 A Thank you. I understand the missing link you're

5| seeking, I believa.

Z When I talked with Joe I asked him who the re-

7| viewers were, what their backgrounds were, what divisions

8| they worked with with the Corps, if they had been reassigned,
9 | what projects they had worked on in the Corps. T did not ask
10| for 171 or any kind of resume from the reviewers that had
11| been assigned, but I left it up to Joe to be satisfied that
12| they were fact qualified within the same general level of
13| gqualifications that we had discussed p:&or to awarding the
4 | contract. A
18 I feel that is much the same answer I gave before
6| but if you want an expansion I'll txy again.

7 Q Did Joe RXane tell vou that he had ever seen resumes

18| o# the individuals in the Corps who were assigned to the re-
' 9| view?

2 A No, sir. BHis conversaticns were first-perscn

N

conversations with the pecple invelved as he went over the

details of + e review and the reports that they submitted.

PG dewal Roparions, Gia
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Q And did he tell you that he had learned the back-

ground of each of the reviewers?

A T had the impression that he had learned suffi-
cient background to be satisfied that they were nct newly
graduated engineers with no experience in any aspect of geo~-
technical engineering.

Q .And in your opinicn did Joe Kane communicate t°
you that he had cenducted sufficient exploration of <he back-

ground and qualificaticns and expertise of these reviewers

sc as tc make an informed judgment as €O their engineering
qualifications and qualifications to perlforx the type of re-
view recuired by the staff in this kind of a situation?
A It was my impressicn tha; he was satisfied. I'm
unot sure that I asked it in exactly th;; way.
Q I'd be surprised if ycu did.
(Brief recess.)
MR. ZAMARIN: Back or the record.
T have hera a document that I am mazking Consumecss'

Exhibit Number 9 for identification as of this date.

(Whereupen, the document

was marked Ccnsumers' 9 |

2or identification.)
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M. ZAMARIN: It's a January 23, 1980 memorandum
£or James P. Knight through Robert E. Jackson Szom L. W.
Heller.

8Y MR. ZAMARIN:

Q I would like you to take a lock at this and tell
me if this appears to be or is a copy cf a memcorandum that
was prepared by you and accurately reflects what your con-
clusions were with regard to the status of the gectechnical
review of Midland by the Corps of Engineers on or about

January 23zd, 1980.

Ané I understand when this was prepared it is very |
likely that it didn't have the notations and the gaily colored!

markings that I have put on it. 2

Do you have my guestion with regard to Exhibit

Number 9 in mind?

A I have read Exhibit Number 5 just now.

Q Do you racall what my ¢uestion was with regard to
ie?

A No, I do not.

MR. ZAMARIN: Would vou read it back, please?
(Whereupen, the Raporter read frcm the secoxd

as requested.)
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THE WITNESS: VYes, it is a memorandum I prepared
summarizing the status of the Midland and the 3ially plants
at the time you indicated.

BY MR. ZAMARTN:

Q T notice on the seccond page it has a list of
people to whom copies were sent, and the last one on that
1ist is T. Davison. I think it might be misspelled. 3ut
igs that the same Daviscn at the University of Illincis who

is a technical consultant with regard to underpinning at

Midland?

A Yes, sir, it is.

Q De you know if--' That's not the correct spelling,
is it? ‘ F

A No, sir, it is not. 3

Q HBave you worked with Davison with regazd %o
Bailly?

A Tes, si::

Q And do you have confidence in his work?

A I'm confident that he will represent his client

properly, yes, sir.
Q Do vou have confidence in his werk?

A Yes, sirz, I do.
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Q 3y saying you're confident he will represent nis
slient properly you're nct suggesting that because he works
for the sta®# on Bailly that he would tend to color his
opinions or his econclusions in any way to favor the position
that is bSeing =zaken by the staif at all?

A No, sir. He would represent the needs cf his
client properly was my implicaticn.

Q Okay.

And you don't suggest by that that he would take

any pcsition or state any conclusion other than that which he

selieves is the best, based upon his best engineering judg-

ment?

A Yes, sir, for his client.

A
w4

Q You keep adding "for his cli;nt.' And again are
you suggesting that because he works for the staff on Bailly
chat he would tend to present 2 position that might De ais-
ferent than that which he would present if he worked Zfor the
licensee on 3Bailly?

- I believe that any ccnsultant to NRC, to any
employver, owes that employer his Dest werk to support his
client's case. BHe's dcing an excellent job for us and I

feel he's doing an excellent jcb for Consumers Power.
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engineering integrity or compromising any engineering decision

or conclusion he may reach becauss of the identity of his

employer, though?
A I'zs not suggesting that, no.
Q Okay.
A I'm only suggesting that his work is toward the

best interests of ais client.

Q And do you believe that that in any way means that
he would alter an engineering judgment sO as to better serve
the desires of his client?

A Serve the needs of his client, yes. It doesn't
necessarily mean that he would alter an“cnginccring judgment.
Certainly the regquirements of the jcb Qéuld dictate the con-
clusions he would draw.

MR. ZAMARIN: Read back the guestion and the
answer, please.
(Whereupon, the Reporter read from the recerd
as reguested.)
'3Y MR. ZAMARIN:
Q I guess what I'm confused with, my question was as

o whether you believed he woculd alter an engineering judgment
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because he thought that that would better do what his clients
want.

You said, I think, that ycu believed he would
alter an engineering judgment if he thought that would betler
serve the needs of his client. And that to me suggests some-
thing dishonest, and I don't think that's at all what you were
intending. Aand that's why I want o make sure it is abso-
lutely clear on the record as to what you say.

A Let me try “o make the statement the way I mean

it., It may not answer youl gquesticn. If not, please ask

again.
Q Oh' I Wiu.
A I'm nct suggesting that he i; in any way acting

in an unethical way, either for us on é&. Bailly project oI
f£or Consumers on the Midland project, oF £or any cther client
shat he has and serves as a consultant.

My peint is that a c.asultant, any ceonsultant,
serves the needs of his client .ad‘his judgments are nased cn
the needs of his client, not that those judgments will be
biased in any way, but they must 2i+ +he needs of his client.

Q Okay.

When you refer to "the needs oI his client,” with

'
|
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regard to Bailly, for example, what are the needs of the
staff vis-a-vis Daviscn to which you relfer?

A Those needs are spelled out in the contract. Scme
of the items of necessity are appearance at hearings before
the Advisory Committee for Reactor Safety. Scme of those
needs are meeting with the technical stail of the applicant.
Scme of those needs inveolve inspection specifications Zfor
pile driving.

Ous needs, in a nutshell, beil down to having a
good case that will survive intervenors, su:vi?c challenge
perhaps after the plant is built, and convince tha different
hearing boards that we have in fact a foundation' that mini-
mizes the risk to public health and sa{gty of the Baill

N

plant.

Q 1# in Davison's opinion you didn't have a good
case, do you think that he would bend his engineering judg-
ment in apy way so as to serve your needs of having a geod
case, or your needs for having a good case?

A I believe the set cof circumstances that form the
#-amework of the need define the various facets of judgments
that can be applied to any given facet of that problem. It

does nct mean that his judgments would >e £; it would mean

B drd Regorirn, S
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that his judgments would be tailored to the specific Zacets

of the need.

Q T haven't the faintest idea what you just said.
I'm sorry.
A Let me £y again.

I# I recall your question cerrectly, and I aogloctc4

to have it reread, it went TO the thought that Daviscn would
bend his judgments tO satisfy the needs of his client.
Q Let me correct you. It didn't really go to that

thought. Just what I was trying toO clarify was that you had

indicated that it was necessaly in your mind for a consultant

to satisfy the needs of his client, and then in describing

she neads of the staff at Bailly, you indicated that one of

ehe needs was in having a good case thgi would survive inter-

venors' scrutiny, or any other scoutiny.
And I just wanted ©O make sure that it can't De
inferred from your answer that you're saying that Daviscn
in any way would give scmething other than what he honestly
believes to be an appropriate engineering ecenclusion just €2
make sure that you had your good case.
A In this particular instance I feel that he is nct

pending his best judgment. T feel that we, by the natule -3 4
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than would normally be necessary for constructiou projects
of lesser risk to public health and safety.

Q Do you know of any instance in which he has bent
his judgment, since you say in this case you don't think he
has?

A No, because I feel his judgments and the work he
is doing for us on Bailly do appropriately fit ous unigue
needs of the Nuclear Regulatory Coemmissicn. I'm saying that
those needs are scmewhat more conservative perhaps than would
be appropriate for a less sensitive structure than a nuclear
power plant where that sensitivity of course relates to
public health and safety. .

Q Do his judgments with :oqa:é;to Bailly accurately
and adequately reflect the standard required for adequate
assu&anc. at Bailly?

A That test is vet to ceme. I don't know the answer
to that guestion.

Q How about in your opinion? Ceztainly Lyman Heller
has scme thoughts about that. r

A In my cpinion we are tailoring it tc mee® the

minimum standards that will be necessary iz the future to

our needs, may be making judgments that are more conservative !

|
|
|
|
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survive challenges that we know will be there.

Q So in your opinion do the judgments of Davisen
with regard to Bailly meet the standaxds of the NRC required
for adeguate assurance?

A I believe they do.

Q And would that bae true of his work with regard to
Midland as well?

A I have not reviewed his werk at this peoint.

Q So you den't have any idea, as you sit here now,
of what his werk on Midland is?

A T know what structure he's working cn, and I have
an idea what the propcsed sclution is. We have not go;; through
encugh review I think to azrive at tha;“ccnclusicn.

MR, ZAMARIN: I have here wg;t I am marking as
Consumers 10 for identification as of today's date.
(Whereupen, the document
referred to was marked
as Consumers Exhibit 10
for identification.)

MR. ZAMARIN: It is some handwritten notes cdated

November 29th, 1975. I'll give vou a moment t0 locate that

in vour files if that's what you're attempting to do, or I i
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can show you my COPY.

(Pause. .

THE WITNESS: I have located the referenced hand-
writtsn note.

3Y MR. ZAMARIN:

Q T+ refers to a meeting on Midland and it styles
it "Stello's meeting."” What does that mean?

A T think the brackets around the words " tello's
meeting,"” as I cecall, was simply a note to mysell that he
appeared to be the person who nhad reguested the meeting,
although I den't have perscnal kxnowledge that he's the perscn

who requested the meeting.

Q Is Exhibit 10, this 11/29/79 aote, in your hand?

A vYes, sir, it is. I have a copy el it.

Q What was the purpose of +his meeting, as you recall
A I'm not sure what Stelle's purpose was. It

appeared to e that he wanted to get +he involved pecple to-
gether and discuss the Bailly situation with respect to the
Midland case and to kick arcund the thought that the principal
architectural design features may have changed at Midland
wecause of the changed support conditions.

MR. ZAMARIN: Would yeu -ead that back for me,

's
|
0
?

e ——————— ———
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-~ - (Whereupeon, the Reporter read from the record

3 as requested.)

¢ BY MR. ZAMARIN:

s Q What is the 3ailly situation to which you refexr? '

3 A‘ The Bailly situation is a rather complex situation.

7| The principal features of it are a pile foundation that was

8| proposed at the construction permit stage and on which a

9| license was granted, and the change in those pilas that was

10 | propesed and was under review by the staff, and the consicera -

|
11| eions that the staff of the Commission 2ad given to that change
|

- 12| in foundation conditions with respect to the gquestion of

13 | whether the principal architectural andddcsiqn features had

*

4 | been changed for the Bailly plant.

18 Q About in the middle of the page it says "Stello:”

1€ | and then underneath that it says scmething, and then the

17 | next word is "Thornburgh, "underscored.
. What's that first word?
» A That precedes "Theraburgh®?
» Q Yes.
" " A Macch, M-a-r-c-h. i
B Q Is that scmecne's Zirst name? |

P edural Repaviors, Goa '
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1 x No, sir, that is a‘month o4 the yea:.

2 Q I don't understand. Then the sentence says:

3| *march. Thormburgh says not good foundation.”

4 Can you tell me what that sentence neans?

s A Yes, sir. It means that in March Mr. Theramburgh,

€| who is a member, a ranking member of our Inspection and

7| Enforcement 0ffice, had indicated that the foundations at

8| Midland left scmething tc be do;i:od. And this ncte havin

9| been written in November simply referred back to the Regicn

0 | vrT determination I believe dated in March, reccrding this Z

| gituation at Midland. |

1 Q Do you know anything more about Thoraburgh's

3| statement that the foundations left scmething to be desired? |

" > I understand why ALiZi do.si;ot take notes.

- (Lauvghter.) .

. Q The context there is that Stellc is speaking and

'7; he's reporting teo the group that ia March of 1579 a Region IIZ

» investigation repert indicated, and that Mr. Thernburgh of

9| 152 nad told M=, Stello that Midland did not have the best |

2| of foundations. i

- Q Do vou know what was meant by that statement? 1

- A I+ is only a recording of fact, a statement of fac:£
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Q T know, but I'm asking you what is meant, if vou

know what is meant by the statement that Midland didn't have
the best of foundations.

A Well, those are my words. "Not good foundation.”
That was just my shorthand.

Q What 4id tha+ mean tc you?

A T+ means to me that there's a problem with the

foundations at Midland.

Q And can you tell me what that roblem of founda-
+ions is that is being referTed to there, or do you know in
any detail? g

A vYes. I leafed through the Region III repert om == ‘

she QA and foundation report.

4

Q Are you referring to that IﬁQostigation Report

Number 78-207? Accund March of 13979 it was published.

A I believe that's correct, to the dest of my recol-
lection. |
Q When it says "March. Thoraburgh says not good i

: |
foundation,” do you know if Stello was referring to that inves-

sigation report, a draft of which was prepared on March ‘
15¢h, 1979, and the final version of which was issued on

March 22nd, 19879, cver the signatule of Mr. Thoraburgh?
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A T don't know that that is a fact, if those are

srue facts. I assume that that is what Stello was talking
about =-- was talking about at that point.

Q Who is Vassallo?

A vassallo at that time was the Acting Director of
she Division of Licensing in the Office of Nuclear Reactor
Regulation, to the best of my reccllection.

Q And who is Showard?

3 Showa=d is the chief of the Structural Engineering

Branch within the Division of Engineering.

Q And is the Jackseon listed Robert E. Jackson?

A " That is correct.

Q Who is Case? &

A Case is the Deputy Di:-ctorléf Nuclear Reacter
Regulation.

Q Whe is "plus five"? Lawyers who didn't need %o be
menticned?

- A Unidentified pecple that I didn't know their Iirst

names or didn't bother to continue my notes.
Q Are Cunningham, Liberman and Murphy all Zrem QEID?
A I believe they are, yes, sir, or representatives

of Regiocnal 0ffices.

Pl saral Reporiors, Sa
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226
Q Do you kaow if at this meeting there was any dis- %
cussion of civil penalties related to the Midlani soils
rcblem?
A I do not recall.
Q Do you know if pricr to this meeting the NRC had

been considering =zivil penalties as a result of or related
+o +he Midland scils problem?

A I do not have any knowledge to that effect.

Q When Stello suggested an order to suspend founéa~-
cion construction do you know if there was anyone who dis-

agreed with him at that meeting?

2 I doni't recall any particular person who dian:icd

with that suéqnstion. I'm sure it was giscuss.d pro and con
among the group but I can't recollect ;ha: the arguments
ware.

Q You don't recall any general disagreement that

might have been expressed?

B I don't recall any general disagreement, Do, sir.
Q Do you recall what any of the lawyers said at the
meeting?

MR. JONES: I would object to going into the

conversations. I will assert the attorney-client privilege.

|
|
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MR, ZAMARIN: Lat'; see L% he can recall. We may
not hiwe tH hassle about it.
"HE WITNESS: I really don't recall.
Ny MR. ZAMARIN:

Q Haé you attended any other meetings besides <his
1./28/7' maeting at which the guestion of an order to suspend
foundation construction was discussed or mentioned?

A T don't: remember whether I did cr not. There were
all kinds of meatings. That's why I keep notes. I have a

pocr memory.

Q Aty did you attend the meeting on 11/29/79?
A I was asked to attend.
Q .Do you recall whe at that meeting might have been

~S

in faver of ircuing the order %o suspend, and who might have
been cpposed to issuing the order to suspend?

» No, sir, I cannot recall whe was pro ancd who was
con. In w1y cases one perscn would argue for and two minutes
later imgue against. So it's dif lcult to identily the
issues with pecple.

& fow did you feel at that meeting about that?

A 7 falt at that peint in time it was necessaly ©To

d¢ =cnetiiing of a positive nature to attempt O bring the

Pl edorel Reaporiers, e
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‘.
plant into reasonable expectations of ccmpliance with the '
PSAR.
Q How did you feel alout whether to issue an crder?
A I'm not familiar with the legal instruments that

are used to attempt to centrol construction, particularly
afver the construction permits have been issued, so I can't
comment.

Q Are you saying you really didn'+ have a positicn

¢ne way or the other in this raging debate about whether an '

order o suspend foundaticn construction should be issued oI |
not on 11/29/79? . !
A ‘Well, I felt that there needed to be scme assurance -
+hat the end product would be acceptadle for those poor !
devils who have to review the opc:atinéflicunsc application.
So,with that peint of view, I was in favor of supplementing
she docket tc a point where a positive conclusion could be

reached, and whatever legal mechanisms oI other mechanisms,

voluntary mechanisms were available I favored.

Q Did you suggest at that meeting in any way that
Consumers had not submitted adaguate acceptance criteria?

A T'm not sure I had an cppertunity to say aay<hing

————— e ———

at =hat meeting. If not at that meeting I'm sure I sucgested

Reo edarel Repariors, .
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i+ previocusly to scmecne, suggesting there was nct adecuate
acceptance criteria.

Q With regard to the statements you have made that
Consumers had not srovided adequate acceptance criteria, tell
me each item of information oOF data that they had not pIo=
vided which you believed «hey should have provided.

A I can give you scme of the items. Again, I cannct
attempt to De complete.

Q Well, you can attempt to be complete. 3ut I under-
stané recollection serves such that you may not be able to.

3 T think the first item would be a 1isting of the

coces and practices that were committed to be used In arriving

‘at a design or iaterpretation of the end results of the Zixes

A%}

had, to my knowledge, not Deen submitted at that poiat In
time.

I believe that criteria related to settlements,
differential sottlcmcnt;, piping stresses, piping budding,
placements of pipes in the plant £ill area had not .een sub-
mitted with respect T conditions that would De attained
after the fix was implemented.

A+ that time I do not believe there was any

remedial acticns sroposed for tlhe service water >umphouse

l

|
|
|
|
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other than perhaps an over-all concept.

I believe that it had been receatly =-- I will say
"discovered” that the return linesto the emergency cooling
water pond were not shown on submissions in the FSAR and
guestions regarding the list of safety items and the functien
of those safety items could be expected to be incomplete.

We were aware “rom previous visits to the site
of design construction concepts for the borated waters tanks
shat were in general variance with such concepts i3 con-
struction at other nuclear power plants.

And a combination of these concerns, a lack of
knowledge of how these concerns were =0 be addrcessed or if
they were to be addressed, coupled wi:h“:.po::s by cur I&E
and Quality Assurance p-~ople in which i;ss than a hundred
percent confidence in the ability to carry out the fixes was
cngcsscd, this cembination of circumstances led me to believe
thnt'wc should take a pause in the review process in an
attempt to gather these essential pieces of information.

I have £inished my answer.

Q In the first item where you talked about listing
of codes and practices vou indicated that ncne had been sub-

mitted at <hat pcint in time, and I assume that you're
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eb3l 1! referzing to the time that you discussed with peocple the lack
-~ 2| of acceptance criteria that had been submitted. Tell me what
3| point in time you're referring to.
4 A Oh, I would say the fall of '79, Augus<, September,
5| scme time in that regiocn.
¢ Q And whanhad yvou asked for a listing of codes and
7| practices?
s A I didn't ask anyone. I had leafed through the sub-
9| mission, attempting to locate some positive, guantitative E
0| oriteria and was unable to £ind such information in the sub- i
o | miseals that had come in. |
- 12 Q So you didn't ask anycne at Con:dnq:s with respect !
3| to that inzo:nation?. s
" A No, I 4id »ot. :
» Q With regard to criteria related to diffarential
18 | settlement and piping stress and piping bedding and the
ik placement of pipes, do you know if that informaticn had been
8 | sorked up by anyone at Bechtel or Consumers?
» A Ne, sir, I do not.
» Q Did vou ask anycne at Bechtel or Consumers oz :
- that information? i
- :
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Q With regard to remedial ac:icns for the service
water pumphouse, other than perhaps an over-all cocncept, do

you know if such remedial actions had been in Zlact reduced

to more specific design than an over-all concept at that tine?

A T don't believe that it had been but I don't

recall specifically.

Q You didn't ask anybedy for that, did you?
A No, sir.
Q with regard to the design censtIuction concepts

cf borated water tanks, did you ask for any iaformation with
regard to that ¢f either Sechtel or Consumers?

A I did not ask for it. It maé have been included
in some of the guestions that may have been submitted elither
by myself-- 3But I did not perscnally ;;k £or them verbally.
I guess that's what you'rs referring to.

Q Do you kneow whether anycne asked for, and didn't
get the infcrmation?

A I'm sorry, could vou repeat that gquesticn?

Q Sure.

Do you know whoﬁﬁc: anyone asked for, and dida't
get the information?

A As I recall, at roughly that period ¢f time
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suestions had been asked, perhaps not the same questicons tnat
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13
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18

18
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18

18

I have previously indicated, but a number of responses hacd
come back indicating that an answer would be supplied at scme
point in the future.

Ia other cases an attempt to answer the gquesticn
was submitted, but ncne of these answers contained any
what I would call acceptance criteria for the fixes that were |
being envisioned.

Q Did you ccmmunicate that tc anyone at Consumers
or Bechtel?

A 53y telephone o:-othcf means?

Q By any means.

A By any means?

Q Yes.

X No, I did not.

Q Who was it in I&E who ¢cld you that they were less
than 100 percent confident in the licensee's ability to casTy
out remedial fixes?

A I \hink that was an impressica that ; got Zrom

the report that I think you indicated was dated in Macch,
1979.

Q Iavestigation Report 78-20.

R edoral Repviers, T
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A I obtained that impression from meetiags that
were held at NRC at which guality contrcl issues were dis-
cussed, and I can't recall the reviewers and the sectisn
leaders and the branch chiefs involved but I think that the
Quality Assurance 3ranch in gezneral lef+ me with that im~
pression.

Q Did you have any specifics upon which that im-
pression was based, upon which they based the infcrmation
that they imparted to vou which Zformed that impression, gave
rise to that impression?

- Well, as I rezall that meeting, and I think it
wis in July of '79, there were scme score of items that IiE
had =~ rather, +the Quality Assurance B;:nch had presented
to Consumers Power with respect to :he\bL/Qc program. Anad
Consumers was reporting the results of their investigation
of those items.

And I believe one of the issues on which there
remained disagreement between reviewers and Consumers Power
was the matter of the influence that Consumers perscanel
had on the quality assﬁ:anco program. 3y that I'm inferzing
that Consumers contended that there was no breakdown in

guality contzcl or guality assurance with respect to

p—— e
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gualifications of inspectors, actions of inspectors, and I
melieve it was NRC's impression that there was indeed suffi-
cient evidence to guesticn that conclusion.

Q Mwhtm&tbtﬂous&hquﬁbn&&m
in qQuality assurance with regard to gualifications ¢ in-
spectors stated to have occurred? Was this back at the time
of soils placement in the summer of 1579, the f£all of 19797

A There are others who could answer that guestion
wetter than I can Hut it is my impression that the quality
control/quality assurance side of the constsuction at Midland
had been “ound less than satisfactory very early in the con-
struction, and apparently there had been scme improvements
in that program such that constructiocn Sould again proceed.

And I believe at some pcin:‘;hc IsE offices and
our QA pecple found additicnal breakdowns in the quality
assurance program. So at what point in time I really can't
say; it's just my impressicn Zxcm the zeeting that that is
the situation =-- was the situation.

Q Okay.

The impression that was given %o you at that meet-
ing was that there were problems with tle QA/QC progranm that

existed, for example, in the spring cf 1979 as cpposed 2

A SR v—
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reports of problems that existed at scme prior tinme which ;
didn't exist ~urrently in the spring of 19792 |
ES The impression I had is that there had been a QA
problem, that there still was a QA problem, and that it was
not likely that whatever remedial measures were going to be
sroposed for takiqq care cf the foundations, that ?hc sane

QA measures would be taken for the remedial actions on the |

foundation.
Q Do you know who Gene Gallagher 1s? {
A Yes, sir.
Q Was he at the November 29th, 1979 meeting? I
A I don't believe he was. i
Q Is any of your impression with regard £o the.QA- |

,
g i

discussions the result of communication from or by Gene

Gallagher?

A No. They primarily came from our own QA/QC staZzf

and reviewers.

Q NRR?

A Yes. |
|

Q Who gave the Corps reviewers advice on the standard

’

of assurance which is required in their review work with :

regasd to the fixes at Midland?




o — ] o —. N s -l

- » o : - - "y Sro S e
r D B o R 5 e v = - - 2 i 93 -~

- ‘o =
. . -

287
|
eb3i? 1 A with regazd to QA/QC, I believe you asked. ?
- 2 Q No.

2 MR. ZAMARIN: Would you read it back, please? |

4 (Whereupon, the Reporter read from the record
B as regquested.) !
: TEE WITNESS: The standard of assurance is con- i

7| tained hasically in the Code of Federal Regulaticns, Part 10.

8| It's contained in Regulatory Guides that are used fcor ex-

9| plefation, laboratery testing. It is contained in Standaxd
10| Review Plans' references, bibliographies included in that

1| standard Review Plan.

- 12 It's contaized I believe in the wordiags of ous
13

SER's that we provided to them as cxanp}os of justilications

4 | for acceptance.

18 S0 to answer your guesticn I would say tlat we
18| actempted to indoctrinate the Corps reviewers with the prac-
17

ticrns that the NRR staff uses, either by example or by actual

» guidance.

l
|
Q What actual guidance was given to them? !
» A Actual guidance would be the Code cf Federal E
f Regulations, Standard Review Plans and Regulatcery Guides. ?
|

=

Q In addition to giving them those Guides ancd Plane

PeoF edoval Reporiers, Sna
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and Regulations ané examples of SER'c, was anything at all
done to see that what was required tc provide reascnable
assurance to a reascnable staff member was in fact what was
going to be or being required in order to provide reascnable
assurance to these Corps reviewers?

A Nothing other than the general impression tnhat we
would expect the resulting facility to meet Corps practice
whlch.is part of our guidance I believe in the Standazxd
Review Plan.

MR. ZAMARIN: I have here what I am marking as

Consumers' Exhibit Number 1l for identification as of today's

date, a June 4th, 1980 letter frem the Department of the Army,

Waterways Experiment Station, Corps of znqinoo:s, Subject.

Report of Revieaw cf Geoteclnical Aspccts of the Seismic

Safety of Midland Nuclear Power Plant.
(Whereupen, the document
referred to was marked
As Consumers' Exhibit 1l
for identificatien.)

MR. ZAMARIN: I notice a copy with enclosures
was sent to yvou, among others, and the enclosure is 2 Memo-

sandum f2or Reccé.

Pl sdoral SReporiers, Slna



BY MR. ZAMARIN:
Q Have you located that lu yocur documents?

I I'm not sure it was in the-- Was it in the packagc:

Q T don't know if it was. The copy I have we got

6| £rom Joe Kane.

l
|

I gave you? %
|

|

|

|

l

!

|

|

7 A I suspec:t I do not have a copy.
8 Q All right. 1I'll let you look at amine.
' The one sheet, the cover sheet, is nct for voud

10| review. Those are my notes and it's not a part of the docu-
11| ment, so I will fold that %o the back.
12 Take a look a: the document and tell me i# in fact |

13| it's accurate and res'acts that a copy was sent to you. 5
“

14 (Eanding document to the wighnsl.) |
18 (Recess.) ‘
33 18 MR. ZAMARIN: Back on the reccrd. E
o 3Y MR. .AMARIN: ;
» Q Can yo. respond? z
" A Yes, I recall receiving the document. I think I :
2| nave leafed through it but not read it in detail as a reviewe:s
| would.
- Q

Page two ¢f the Memocrandum for Reccrd that the
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June 4th letter transmitc, that Memcrandum fcr Record is
dated May 30¢h, 1980. There's a paragraph numbered seven
which says, in the second sentence -~ Strike that -- which
says in total:
*"In view of the large number cf berings

in the plant £ill area and the conservatism adoptad

in my analysis, these few isclated pockets are no

threat to plant safety. The £ill area is safe

against ligquefaction in a magnitude 6.0 eazthguake

or smaller which prﬁducos a peak ground surlface

acceleration cf 0.139g or less provided the ground-

water clcvaéion i1 the £ill is' kept at or below

elevation 610." kA

This repcrt, by the way, is‘;:fnad by P. P.
Sacdala, Engineer, Acting Assistant Chief, Geotechnical
Laboratery, Department ¢f the Army, Waterways Experinent
Station, Corps of Engirears, vzcksbuza, Mississippi.
Here, I'll show yocu that Paragraph 7 that I just

read. 1I'd ask you %o lock at it and tell me if you disagree
with what Dr. Hadala says there.

A Yes, sir, it looks ockay to me.

Q Actually you said "Yes, siz." I asked veu if2 you
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disagreeéd with it, so I guess your answer is No, vou don's
disagree. Is that correct?

A I do not disagree with the conclusions Dr. Hadala
has stated in Paragraph 7 of his report.

Q Okay.

On page ‘ of that same report, Paragragh Number 1l
is a section that star+ts "Comments regarding seismically=-
induced settlements."” And in Paragraph 1l it says that:

"An independent apprcximate analysis
based upon the same references cited on pages £qu:
and five of the Applicant's Responses to NRC Re-
quos:i, Question 4, the same assumption of dry sand
used in the preparaticn ¢f Table 4-1A of Question
4, and Dr. Hadala's engineering j;dqmnnt indicated
that the numbers Zfor scisnically-iadu?od settlement
in that table which are 4.0l12g and M equals 7 easth~-
Qquake are also reascnable for 0.l19g and a magnitude
6.0 event.”

It goes on to state that:

"While a course of action is probably
available to the applicant at nc cost, it is, in

Dr. Sadala's opinion, unnecessary and in view o2

Badod Rsssion. &a
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ehe field datz discussed In ~+he references cited
on pages four and five of Consumer's Answers to
Question 4, Dr. Hadala is fully satisfied that
capillary acticn provides all the conservatism
needed to review the seismically-induced settle-
ments in Table 4-1A as upper-bound values for the
earthquake shaking dcsc:ibéd.'

Do vou disagree with Dr. Hadala's conclusions as
contained in Paragraph 1l which I.naw show you?

(Banding document to the witness.)

(Discussion off the record.)

MR. ZAMARIN: Back oa the record.

Will you read the last quos:%on, please?

(Whereupeon, the Reporter :.:ﬁ £rom the record

as requested.)

TEE WITNESS: I would net necessarily disagTee
with Dr. Hadala's conclusions. 1# 1 were the reviewer of
=he details of his analyses I prebably weould guesticn the
nisis for his judgments.

3Y MR. ZAMARIN:

Q And I take it from that then that afser reviewing

Paragraph 11, yeou would s=ill have scme guestion as =0 the

?

ﬁzaré;;Lnchaﬁuﬁn»éZn
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eb43 1 basis of his judgment?
~ 2 A Yes. If I were the reviewer I would ask him the
| 1| basis for the judgments on the settlement.
4 Q Ckay. |
5 Are you familiar with the informaticn contained .
6| in the :ofn;cnccl 0 Question 4 and Table 4-1A, the Seed and
7| Silver reference?

8 o I'm vaguely familiar, yes.

H Q And that information doesn't indicate to you the

10| basis for Dr. Hadala's conclusions stated in Paragraph 117

|
" A I+ would not be clear to me. It may have Deen i

4 .
- 12| elzar %o the person who reviewed that particular paragraph. i
13 Q Do you knew if any reviewer has challenged in any ;

4| way Dr. Hadala's conclusion as stated in this Paragzazh 1l1?

l
L] A I'm not aware ¢f any challenge %o the conclusicns. |

8 Q In your opinion with regard to reascnable assurance,
17 | does that require that you be 100 percent sure or certaina !
18| with regard to a nuclear power plant component? ;
19 MR. PATON: At the CP stage ¢r OL stage? 1
0 MR. ZAMARIN: The CP stage. ‘
MR. PATON: Can I ask you tc say reasconable

2 | assurance of whas? ;
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MR, ZAMARIN: ‘We've Dbeel talking abéu; rsascra=_.:
assurance that the plant can Dbe constructed and cperated
without undue risk to the health and safety of the public,
and the attorneys in this proceeding.

(Laughter.)

MR. PATON: Thank you.

TEE WITNESS: As I understand the question it has
peen modified, reascnable assurance with respect to the con-
struction permit applicatien, and we're talking now about
PSAR criteria and commitments as cpposed to the plant as
const=ucted at the cperating license stage.

MR. ZAMARIN: Yes.

THE WITNESS: Reascnable asgp:anco is a juégmental
term that is used mainl, by the Advisory Committee on Reactor
Safety, having taken all of the input information Zzom che
staf and from the applicant in the sotality of their
judgments. To ~educe oF condense "reasonable assurance” to
she foundation fixes one would need toO lock at acceptance
riteria that is used by the Accident Analysis 3ranch %2
determine what level cf risk or the probability of impropers
engineering behavior would be likely for a particular com=

ponent of the foundation, and that shen would be Zfactcred

— i ——————— ————————— —
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eb4s 1| into the total risk model 2or that par<icular plant, not
- 2| necessarily in a guantitative way but at least in a judg-
3| mental way.
4 BY MR. ZAMARIN:
B Q My question was in terms of whether cne would have
8| o be 100 percent certain in order ©0 conclude that he had
7 | reasonable ~ssurance. Can you either disagree or agree with
8| that staterunt.

9 A Jne does nrot need 100 percent assuTance; a0, siz. |

0 - ‘At the OL stage is it your cpiaicn that one would |

f

11| need 100 percent certainty in order to have adequate assu-ance?
|

- 12 MR. PATON: I'm sorry, Yyou say "adeguate"” assurancs

SN

13| po you mean "reascnable” assurance?

X

" MR. ZAMARIN: Yes, I meant to say "reasonadle
15 | agsurance."”
18 TEE WITNESS: I believe a goal of 99.999 percent

17| ig a worthwhile level of assurance to strive for at the

s operating license stage.
" 3Y MR. ZAMARIN:
’ L Q Okay, that's laudarle, but is that practical and

: 21| i{g shat in Zfact your opinion of what is required?

a A Yes, siz, it is.
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Q Since Three Mile Island has there Deen a change
in the approach to "reasonable assurance"” within the stass?
A In my opinion there has Deen 2 change, Yes.

9 Will vou describe that change?
MR. PATON: Could I ask you-- I think we dis-
tinguished a while ago between OL and CP.
MR. ZAMARIN: I don't know yet. Whatever change
shere is I want to know about.
TEE WITNESS: I believe there has Deen an in=-
reasing desire to arTive act generally higher levels o2

assurance than had been deemed necessary prior to Three Mile

Island.
8Y MR. ZAMARIN: .
Q why? 5
A ? don't know the reasons why. I think this is a

perception and an opinien ehat I hold, having been subjected
ts the environment in the O0ffice of Nuclear Reactor Regula-

sion over the past year oI sO.

Q Ia your cpinion that does nct indicate 2 conclusion,

shat the staff had not been doing thelir jcb properly prior

4o Three Mile Island, does it?

A T have ne opinion on that matter.

i
‘.
|
|
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Q You have nc cpinion as =0 whether the stalif was

roperly doing cheir job before Three Mile Island?

A No, sir.

Q Do you have an cpinion as t2 whether the staff
has been dcing their job properly since Three Mile Island?

A T believe they have Deen trying much harder tO
do their job: yes, sir.

Q *rom where did you obtain yousr perception oF
impression that since Three Mile Island higher levels of
assurance were deemed necessary than prior to the Three Mile
Island accident?

A It's really an over-all impressica Izom reading

a number of Commissioners' speeches, £:cm'conv.:s;t§qns with
zv superviscrs over the months. o
MR. ZAMARIN: Weuld you ~ead the answer back?
(Whereupon, the Reportel read from the racord
as requested.)
BY MR. ZAMARIN:
Q Can you be more specific about what any of these
speeches CT sonversations consisted 0f as it relates to Yyoul

perception OF impression that a higher level of assurance is

deemed necessaIy now shan pricr to T™I?

|
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A I+'s not possible o tie it down to any particular
cime or place. I get chis impression from words that
Mr. Rnight has offered to his branch chiefs from time to time.
They seem to be consistent with what he reports his directicus
o be from higher management and consistent with the action
plans that have bDeen taken by the Nuclear Regulatory Commis<
sion, with the actions ©0 resolve unresolved issues, and I
emink with speeches I have read in the bulletins that are

circulated within our organization. ’

Q 1s the Midland site being singled out for any mere |

particularized scrutiny than a general ceview of nuclear

projects?
A Not to my knowledge.
N
Q Are you aware that on December 6%h, 1979, there

wers outstanding questions that had been asked cf Consumers
Power Ccmpany on November 194h, 1579 that had not Deen due
#or answer as of December 6th, 19792

A T don't know the answer to that question.

Q Do you know if anybody was aware when that
December 6th, 1979 order was i{ssued that the staff had just
asked a bunch of guesticns that nobedy had had time to

answaz?

|

!

|

|
i

s
I
l
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eb4d?® 1 A T know that wa had submitted guestions from ous

- 2| branch and our area for == since early 1977 when we Degal <he

3| operating license review. I'm not aware that the November

4| guesticns were any more complete or conclusive than the

s | previous questions. I+ was just another series of guesticns

6| in different areas that needed to be addressed.

7 MR. ZAMARIN: Could you read back the guestion, !

8| please?

’ (Whereupon, the Reporter read “*rom the record |
10 as requested.) |
n THT WITNESS: I would assume that everyone L:vclvcd:

12| in the review, particularly the Project Manager, would have

13 | been aware cf the issuance of those quo:tions and the date
14 | they were actually issued. :

15 My answer attempted to put a £ramework around the
18 | gituation in which guestions are centinuously being generated 3

17 | in the operating license review and ia particulaz, with the

18 | remedial actions now proposed for the foundations. ;
9 3Y MR. ZAMARIN: ‘
0 Q Do you know if any of the guestions asked In !

Nevember of 1979 related to the acceptance witeria refarTed

2| .o in the December 6th, 1979 crdes?
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eb30 1 A I'm not suce that set of guestions asked for ==
2| guote -- "criteria” -- quote == specifically. I believe there,
3| were guestions asked prior to that submission that went €O
4| the topic of acceptance cziteria.
5 Q Do you know whether those guestions related to
8§ | the acceptance criteria referred =0 in the December éth ordex?
7 A T don't recall exactly which submission that went

8| #-om Licensing tc the applicant contained those particular

¢! guestions. I generally den t get copies of those submissions.
10 Q Did you ever have a conversaticn with Joe Xane

11 | about the difficulties that could be expected in undespinning

12 oéc:ations at Midland?
13 A I expect that I did have at some point in tine, :
14 | primarily at the point where I was att;ﬁptiaq to brief him
1$ | on what had transpired, what I thought was being proposed for |
16 | «he underpinning at that time, which would be Ncvember oI
17 | December 13979.

18 Q Do you recall what the substance of that conver-

18 | sation was?
© A Not explicitly. I &o recall scme ltems, that I
warnted him to understand that borings had been mace through

22| one service water pumphouse £1cor and berings had been made

ga-<§;LnJé;hhﬁwuéZn
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I believe at that time also in the axiliary building, the
valve chamber or auxiliary building,== < I can't distinguish
which is which == that there were scme schemes for temporalTy
support that had been described to us that appeared as
though they needed to have somecne give them a reascnable
degree of detailed review with the thought that when the £ix

is finally in that we will not nave damaged the stIuctures

involved.
Q Do you recall anything else?
A No, I den't at this point.
Q Do you recall any discussions with Joe Kane abou:l

problems and how €0 reach resolution with regard to problems

of a fix for the diesel generator building?

.
S

A Not specifically, no, sir.

Q Do you recall any econversations with Joe Kane abcut|

what the Corps is trying to do with regard to the cooling
pond dikes?

A We've had many conversaticns on the dikes ia the
past months. I you can be explicit in terms of what the
Corps is +trying to deo, I could probably answer in mcre
detail.

Q I really can't be because I don's know what it is
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that Joe Kane discussed with you. I'm trying to find that

ocut.

A Okay. Well, we discussed many topics, 2irst of
all what the dikes are supposed to o, when they were built,
under what conditions they werle wuils, what the iavestiga-
tions were for the dikes, the people who would need to De
contacted for assessments of the systems review aspect,
meaning what the pond has toO de ia terms of providing cool-
ing, whether there are ways of keeping debris out of the
pumps .

I believe we discussed the method of analysis
chat was submitted at the CP stage Zor seismic evaluatica.

T do recall discussing with Ein the cutoff in
the dike that prevents leakage :h:cuqh‘;ho sand lens; many
items here.

Now with respect to what the Corps is doing, we
discussed of course the borings that tue COrps requested
sor confirmation of as-built conditicus.

~e discu;sod «he location of those borings, the
frequency of the berings.

7 den't believe we discussed the laboratory tests

shat were going to De performed.
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ek353 1 We discussed Table 37-1 I Delleve that was suo- |
— 2| mitted to Consumers PoweI, outlining the borings that would

3| be worthwhile, and the reascns for the borings and the uses

4 for which the informaticn would be cbtained.

< T don't recall any cther speciiic sopics with

6§ | respect to what the Corps was doing with the dikes, other

7| than those that I've described.

3 Q What did Joe Kane tell you about Ris understanding

9| of under what condi:ions «he dikes were built?

0 A Could you repeat the guestion? ;
_ " Q What did Joe Kane tell you about under what cendi- |

12 i:ans it was his understanding that the dike had been suile?

3 A I believe he was the one whoﬁpoi:tod out to me

14 | smat she dike had been constructed at an early stage ender a

18| 1imised work authorizaticn issued pricr to the issuance of

8 | .ne comstruction permit, and that that may have been one ol

17| tne reascns that the dike was not "Q" listed or perhaps

18| asn'c tested as would normally be expected Ior a stIucture |

9| related to a nuclear plant.

® Q Did he tell you that he thought one cf the reascns :
x f why the dike cught to De investigated is that the £ill natc:ia;

2

was placed in the dike by «he same contractor who placed the

W MRS v o el Ay SR N
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#i1]1 material in the plant area where set-lement, unusual

sestlement had been cbserved?

A I think that was eventually cne of the things he
raised to me, but I believe that that was prompted by the
Corps of Engineers' review at scme point during 1980.

Q Did he tel) you that he believed that another

reason why the dike should be investigated is because the

methods of placing and compacting the 2:11 and the equipment

used for placing and compacting the £ill in the dik- was the

same as that that was used in the plant area where unusual
sectlement of the f£ill had been cbserved? ?
A Yes, siz, he menticned that. i
Q Do you recall a meeting on October 12th, 1980, wish
the staf? and the Corps of ;nqinca:: 3; which you spoke and E
presented a Vu-graph? | ;
A T believe the meeting to which you are referring E
was held in Room 422 of this building for the raiefing of :
Mr. Vollmer. Is that correct? :
Q I don't know.
A That is the meeting that ccomes to mind when you
say Octcber the 1l2th.

Q I believe Zari Singh was there and made scme kind

iziré;;;-1¢ZLhﬁut:£Ls
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ebss 1| of a prcaentation perhaps.
- 2 A Yes, sir, he was there at that meeting.
Qi o] He showed scme Vu-graphs?
6£ A Yes, sir, he d.4.
y) Q Okay.
8 What was the purpose of that meeting?
? A The purpcse of that meeting was to present O
g Mr. Raicht and Mr. Vellmer a review and a briefing cf the
? | reasons why the Corps felt that additional borings, samplinag, |

10| and laboratory testing work was justified and necassary at
11 | zhe Midland plant.

A 12 Q Was Mr. Tedesco at the meeting?

13 A I don't recall whether he was there or not.
3.580 “ Q De you recall what Bari Singh's presentation coa-

15 | gisted »f at that meeting?
18 A His presentation consisted of a number of slides

17 | with an explanation of the locations of the different plant

18 | gerustures that were going to be underpinned, with the presen-
19 | casicn of the scheme for providing remedial support, and

0| with the lcctéion ef borings that would relate to an evalua-

- 21 | «ion of she proposed method of support £or those structures.
n mhat's essentially the information that I recall

- . —
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1| he presented.
2 Q Can you recall any of that informaticn in any more |
3| detail that you just related?
4 A No, sir, not at this time.
§ Q Do you recall what you said at that meeting?
¢ A f think that my contributicn was simply to outline
7| what was going to be presented, to indicate that we were
8| reviewing information and attempting to come %0 conclusions
9| and make decisions that were generally outside of the ncramal
10| review process in that we were evaluating Zixes rather than
11| evaluating ccupli;ﬁco with normal engineering desigms and
12| constzucticn. .
3 I pointed cut roughly the level of settlement
14| sthat is expected -~ that was cx:octcd,.:athcz, when the con=-
15 | geruction permit was issued, the amount of settlement that
8 | would be normally acceptable by scme authoritative pecple in
17 | she field, the level of settlement of the diesel generator "=
'8 | puilding that had been measured at that point in time,
9| indicating that we were operating in an area of uncertainty
20 | and that to come to conclusions in an area of uncertalaty

it's necessary to obtain information to assule ycu:sglt that
2

you are in fact making the corTect decisicons cor judgments.

SR,
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cn the levels of
his concern that
indicative ¢Z no
the plant.

Q 0f 20

which t=he conclusion that the settlement prediction of the

diesel generator building based upen prelcad was inaccurate?
A T don't believe so; no, Sir.
Q pid anycne present any evidence that that settle-

ment prediction might be unreliable?
B There was a presentation o indicate there could

be uncertaiaty in the approa~h ©o predicting futule settle~-

ment of the diesel generator building.
Q mell me all you can recall adout that.
A T believe Mr. RKane made that presentaticn. I

believe that vou probably have all of the slides that he
presented at shat particular meeting.

T =hink his presentation c.;t.rcd around the
piezemeter readings that nad been cbtaineé at various loca-
cions, the locaticn cf the settlement monuments on the

structure, and perhaps also in the 2ree field, informaticn

shose piezometer readings centering arocund
perhaps the settlement readings were not

£ysure settlement cver the 40-yeal life o2

2.=ure sectlement or of no futule se=-=lement
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Q Did anybody at that meeting cite any facts upon '
|
|
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in excess of that predicted cn the pasis of the surcharge?
A T would assume the latter wouléd be correct.
Q Okay.

Joe Rane places a lot o? emphasis then in that
analysis of his on the piezcmetzic pehavior. Is that right?

A Se places emphasis o2 shat par: of the data which,
in his judgment, interpretaticn, guestions the validisy of
other parts of the data.

Ia other words he does not £ind consistency betweel
the piezcmeter cata and the settlement data sufficient T2
1low him to judge that the set-lement data is cozTect.

Q What is'you: understanding ¢f the inconsistency
shat Joe Rane Zinds?

A As T understand his intnrp:;;ation cf piezometer
levels versus time, the plots tshat have been submitted =0 hi=m
by Consumers Power, it's the behavior of that peizcmeter at
the time the prelocad was removed and at the time the ground-
water levels were changing due €O she filling of <he pcnd.

Ze does noct f£ind those piezometer time readings <o be con-
sistent with his expectations 2or that period of time.

Q vau wouldn't be able to evaluate that data with

a view toward reaching that conclusicn or vesifying that

|
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conclusion without knowing the type oI Piezcmeter :hg: was
used, could yeou?

- Well, I believe one could interpret the general
s-end of the piezcmeter. The absolute values that the
piezcmeter gave may not De quantitatively useful 2oz analysis.

Q Wouldn't you expect even the trend to differ iZ

vou were using a slow-response oI lagging type piezcmeter }

as opposed to a sensitive, more rapidly responding pilezometer,
especially in situations where pcore pressucres might be dissi-
pated rapidly?

A There would be a guantitative difference. I would
assume that the direction of movement of the plezcmeter would
be fairly well de’lined by the loading ;gd water level condi-
tions at that point in time. “

Q Is it your impression as ycu sit here that
Mr. Xane's problem with the piezcmeter cata is more than just
guantitative readings of the piezcmeters? |

A Yes, that's my interpretation.

Q Anéd can you be more specific then about what it is
in addision to the guantitactive behavicr or the guantitative
measurements of the piezcmeters that troubles Joe Xane?

A T really can': recall the detalls cf his acgunments
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specifically. I selieve it was cbserved that the piezometers
£e11-- Under no charge the piezometers continued to fall
and then began to rise again with what is interpreted to be
che influx of water from the pond causing the general ground=-
water level to increase.

1 believe he feels that the piezcmeters should not
have exhibited that dip late in the =~ at some point In time
af+«er the preload was removed.

Q Are you referTing to scme perceived dip iz «re
piezcmeter level at scme point in time after the time of
removal of the surcharge?

A T believe that's correct. I could be wrong. I
nave nct reviewed that.

Q And when I say "at scme poiit in time after Te-
moval," I'm talking about scome point in time removed frcm the
+ime of removal of the surcharge as ocpposed to at the time
or immediately after removal c% the surcharge.-

A 1¢'s my understanding the pattemm of the piezo-
meter time behavior at removal of the surcharge was a shas?
dip in the piezometer readings, and shortly shereafter <the
piezcmeters Iose tO scme essentially constant level and then

began to fall for the seccond time.
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Ana at that peint, later peint, the piezcmeters
again rose to agree with the general groundwater -- inter-
preted to be the general groundwater regime at that piezo-
meter. That's my understanding. I could be incorrect.

.Q In your opinion would a drop in the piezcmeter
level upon remcval or at the time of removal of the surcharge
be expected?

A Yes.

Q And that wouldn't be inconsistent with the soil
bveneath the building being in seccndary coasclidation at that
time, would it?,

A I+ would not be inconsistent a% that point or any
other point in the consclidation process.

Q In your opinion is Joseph Kane as cbjective in his
current review of the Midland scils issue as he, as a techni-
cal reviewer, ought to be?

A T wouli need to know what you mean by "objective”
in order to answer that. Would it be possible for you to
expand on what you consider to be objective?

Q Sure.

What I mean by "cbjective” is scmecne who is

totally unbiased and uninfluenced by anything other than

-

B Gded Roporion, Feu
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she legitimate technical concerns with which he should be
concezned.

A I feel he is being completely objective in his
work. It's consistent with my observation of his work in
the past cn cther plants, tailings dams and what-have-you.

Q Are you then saying that you base your appraisal
of his objectivity based upen his nermal conduct or on hii
conduct as compared to what you believe an cbjective technical
review ocught to consist of?

A Both.

Q Ckay.
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T have a page frocm one of your £iles, a page Irom

like a spizal seno-no<2book, recording staff agenda of date
8/29/80. The page I'm locking at is the fourth page of that
little compendium.

A Yes, sir. I pelieve I have the page.

Q me-s's a litcle statement down there that 'as a

aumber cne, and then it says "overview” which is underscored,

and then a colen.
Do vou see that?
A Yes. The page "Staff Agenda", August 29, 19802
Q Right.

™ere's a little comment that says:

"A: Borings info are ©o su;;lement, not
ceplace field data.”

Is that a notaﬁion you put there?
A Yes, it is.
Q And then it says:

"Settlement precdictions Zrom field data
nave been" -- something or other that I can't read ==
", ..unsuccessiul cﬁ Nos+h Anza. Understanding
0f soil condition" == scmething -- "considered”, I

helieve.

|
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|
ijbn2 1 Can you tell me what that says?

2 A I can tell vou what it means better than I can |
3| attempt to read it to you. Would that be satisfactory?
4 Q Sure.
5 First tell me what it means.
[ A This is notes == This is a page from some notes

|
l
|
7| shat I prepared at a meeting in Midland, at which Consumers I
|

8 | Power appealed the taking of borings and samplings and so forihl
9| I wanted %o jot down a few statements that I wanted =0 maxe |
10 | prior to the Staff's rebuttal at that meeting. And I wanted <C;
11 | indicate that the borings that were being asked Zor were

12 | supplemental information and were not meant to replace oI

13 | supplement the set:zlement data that had been cbtained or the
14

piezometer data that haé been obtained or the boring cata chat |

18 | nad been obtained. 3

16 The second pcint I wanted t0 make is that in my %
17 | experience settlement predictions based only on previous t
18 | settlement data and extrapolation of that cdata had not been ;
19 | guccess®ul in oy experience reviewing the Neorth Anna applica- |
20 |zion.

n That covers points A and 3. If you have other

2

questions I will &=y 4o answer then.

inréi;gnlézhhﬂmmtézn
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MR, ZAMARIN: Of2 the recorzd. |
(Whereupon a short discussion was held '

off +he record, after which the depositicn was

again resumed.)
MR. ZAMARIN: On the recozd. i
3Y MR. ZAMARIN:

Q The problem with the settlement at North Anna, if

my recollectiocn serves me corsectly, was related t¢o a matersial

known as a saprolite, is that correct?

A Yes, sir.

Q And is the behavior of the scils in the Midland

fill, with the glacial till typ2 materials in the Midland £ill |

better known and better understocd than the behavicr of the

)

|
saprolite? }

A On a broad basis there probably isn't much di:fe:-%
ence between the understanding of the £ill beneath =he diesel %
generator building as a specific area, and the understandi..g o!i
the saprolite that existed beneath the pump house a: Noz<h Aanai

Q My cuestion was directed more towasd the known

Sehavior of the type of materials. Can vou answer the guestiocn!

with that in =ind?

A Yes, siz, I'll try.

S o il AT 2SR
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Certainly the behavior of clays, thin clays, Zfat

|
|

clays, or what have you, has been s-udied in the laboratory by
many investigators throughout the world. And there is reascn-
able agreement on how to engineer structures on clay materials.

Saprolites are highly variable, difficult ¢o

describe. There are not well accepted methods for investiga-
sion, classification and for labocratory test of the == guote~-
sip:olie.s, at least as they exist at Nerth Anna. And I have :F
gualify that because saprclites can be as clay and as plastic 1
as the materials at Midland. 3ut for North Anna that's not :h;
case. |

In idealized conditions certainly the clays at ‘

Midland are better known than -— quote -= saprclites as a

classification of soils.

Q Are the sands at Midlané better known than the !
saprolites at North Anna?
A T™e material characteristics ¢of sands, the sands

as a material, whether they exist at Midland or whersver, is

tter known in tezms ¢f engineering properties, behavior unde:§

i

lcad and what have you than are saprolites. i
Q Ia your opinion, during the surcharge program was |

the water table level beneath the diesel generatzor bduilding
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wrought up =0 elevation 6237 !
|
A T don't have any knowledge of the water level dur= |
ing that time.
Q Do you have any opinion as ©o whether any of the

soil beneath <he diesel generator building Is unsaturated?

A T don't have any personal kncwledge whether ie's
saturated or not. There is reasonable doubt in my mind as <
whether it is 100 percent saturated, and there's reascnable

doubt in my mind that the piezcmetess gave an accurate ITeple~

sentation of the groundwater levels in that area or other

areas because it='s not uncommeon o have large errors in

piezometer -eadings.

Q 3y that could it be that the piezometers indicatec

a grouncdwater level that was way bclow.;hcrs it actoally was?
A Prchably not way below, but within a couple of feet.
Q You say you have reascnable doubt that that soil

beneath the diesel generator building is 100 percent saturated,

Can you tell me the bases for your reascnable doubs?

A Well, the basis is that experience with unsaturated:
' |
clays in the laboratory, attempts :C test these unsaturated e

]

|
clays, cequires from time to time thy saturation of the sample |

- -

before you begin to perform your tests on that clay. and it

Pew-Fedarel Raporiors, Gra
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jbné 1 takes a long time at reascnably high éifferential pressules '

2| in orde- to force water through that clay sample and Zlush

3| out the air.

4 I would suspect that if the clays which appear not
§| =5 have been saturated when they were placed were o §O through
¢ | that same process in the field that it would take certainly
7 | many months to saturate them. '
S Q To vour knowledge there aren't any clays that
9 | appear not to have been saturated when +'.ey were placed in thc‘
10 | diesel generator building, are there?
n A My perception and opinicn that the clays that we:o‘
12 | extracted fr-om the borrow pit area, many of them likely were
13 | dessicated, which would mean that they were 20T saturated. I
4 | And from the descriptions of how the na;c:iall were handled
15 | 2zom the borzrow pit o the £ill area, I doubt that they ever
16 | assained saturation during placement or prior to placement.
17 | Ané since the water only came into that area with the filling

18| o# the pond, I would assume that saturation had not been

19 | astained by a large par:t of the £ill,

2 Q What do vou base your statement on that the material

Zrom the borrow area was likely dessicated?

(4

A I don't know that =0 be 2 fact. It's not uncommen

I
|
|
|
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to see the clays cracked in that area.

Q You're just guessing?
A I'm guessing.
Q Following the meeting on January 181980, you

made “he statement <o scmecne that dewatering was not the
preferred technical position with cegazd to the diesel
generator building and liguifaction potential., Is that

correct, that you made that statement?

A You said after a meeting on January 167.
Q 1980.
= -- 19807

T said dewatering was not a preferred --
Q Let me strike that. Let me start over. Let me

w5

start over again.

Did you ever say to anyone on or about January 16,
1980, that dewatering was not the preferred technical position
with regard to the diesel generator building?
N I don't recall making that statement, 20, Sir.
Q HEave you ever been cf the opinicn that dewatering
was not the preferred technical position with regazd to the
diesel generator building?

A Not with respect to the diesel generator building

Y
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lone, no, siz.
Q Not with respect to the =--
A Not with respect ¢o the diesel generator building
alone.
o] Well, have vou ever been of the opinicon that it was

not the preferved technical pesition with respect to the diesel
generator building along with somathing else?

s I den't recall making the statement, but I still
hold the perscnal opinion that dewatering is a very cumberscome l
way to solve the problems at Midland. |

Q What o you think would be a less cumberscme, better
way o do‘it?

A I've never held a very concermed opinion about
ligquifaction cf the sands incorporated ;n the £il) at Midland
to begin with., I've also thought that the cost of dewateriag

and maintaining dewatering for 40 vears could have been better

emploved by other means of support that would not require de-

watering.
Q Such as?
A Such as those support methods that are being used |

!
|
Q In your opinion a less cumberscme and betser posi:icﬁ

Zor the pump house and for the axuiliarsy bullding.

Bt Rt B
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with regard <o the diesel generator building and liguifacticn
potential would be ©o underpin the diesel generator building?
A That would be one way of alleviating any problens

with liquifacticn aand of supporting the diesel generator

building without dewatering.
is that a preferred way of doing it?
A T haven't attempted to classily the alternatives

2oy that. 3ut certainly underpinning weuld De ore way.

liguifacticn poctential with regazd ©o the diesel generator

cumberscme and expensive to do and maintain over a 4d-year

Q T know that would bs one way. 3ut in your opiaion

Q Ia your opinion is there need to Dbe concerned with |

building?
A Not with the dewatering in g}aco, no, sis. ‘
Q What adbout absent dcwatc:ia; or underspinning o2 e
'dicscl generator building? Do you think liguifaction is a \
problem? ‘
A Not if the diesel generator was underpinned, no. !
Q I said absent underpinning and absent dewatering l
do you think liguifaction would be a problem? !
A T don't believe it would be a2 sericus problem, nO. :
Q You indicated that vou thought dewatering was E
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i5nl0 1| life of the plant. Dc you have an opinion as to anything else

- 2| that's less cumberscme that would be a better approach to the
3| liquifaction concern?
4 A Well, I can simply repeat my answer, that o p:ovil
§ | suppors to the facilities such that liguifaction would not !
8 | threaten their stability would be cone way of eliuinatiag the I
7 | dewatering system completely. i
2 P! Right. |
’ And‘you answer that that would be cne way of doing !
10|ie., Anéd I'm asking you if you are then stating that it is ycu:i
11 | opinion that that is a better way to do it than dewatering? i
- : 12 A It's my opinion,based on nothing but a perception ;
13 | of the prcblem, that that would be a bag;.: way, yes.

4 Q And vou're aware that a Julf 1379 dewatering was

1S | proposed -- presented as a proposed £ix by Consumers Power

at Consumers Power Company that ycu believed underpinning was a

16 | Company? i
7 A Yes, I'm aware of that. i
18 Q And when did you first tell anvcne, if you have, '
H |

5

20 | better fix +<han dewatering?

ey A I don't believe I expressed it exactly that way.

I shink I spoke %o SheriZ at cone point and suggested =hacz pc:r.;z;.
{

P edoval Repaviors, T
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uhda:?inninq might be a worthwhile alternative. !
Q when was that conversaticn?
A T think it was after a meeting we had here. I'm

not sure. It ~'as early in the review.

Q In 1979?

ES T think it was after that prelocading had been remowvec

Q Well, was it a vear after, or are you talking asout
scme time shortly after the preloading was removed in August o%
19792 |

A th too leng alter. %

Q Did you review the undl:pinﬁiag cption to the dicsc?

generator building from the seismic standpoiat? i

A There has been nc proposal %9: an underpinning
operaticn, so I have done no review oI tha:, no, siz.

Q Did you give that seismic standpoint any consicdera-
tion or serious thought with regard to your impressica that

underpinning might be a Detter idea?

A Oh, sure.

Q And wish tha+= consideration from a seismic stand-

point vou still believe that underpinning is likely to be a2
better sclution than dewatering?

A That's my opinlion.

B e etk e
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Q T™his mention to Shezif Afifi about the possibilicy

- ———
-

of underpinning as opposed to dewatering, could that hava been
on January 16, 1980, following a meeting where you alsc made a
comment %o Walter Ferris, and then Sherif joined the conversa-
tion?

A Sherif was there, ves, as well as Walt Ferris.

Q So does it refresh your reccllection thea that
that was afser a Januacy, 1980, meeting?

A It sounds about the right time frame. It was a
meeting here, I believe in the adjacent room.

Q All zight.

Why was it that this was.nnvcr mentioned to

Consumers between July, 1870, and January, 19802

A It's generally the role of NRC to review what is
submitted to us, and not to suggest design measures that might
be useful to the A-E's. As a matter of policy we do not attems:

to affect designs that are submitted to us.

Q It's my understanding that Joe Kane has stated that

£ settlement of the diesel generator building during the

surcharge program had reached 6 to 18 inches, that he would havs

then believed that the soil in the diesel generatcr building

was in secondary consolidaticn.
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i5nl3 1 Do vou agree with that stated conclusicn?
- 2 A T +hink that judgment is in the right range of
3 | what could have been expected there.
4 Q Based upon what?
H A Based upon the kinds of settlements we see in |
8 | embankments for dams, fills of different kinds that, say, are

7| in the 60 to 70 percent standard Procter compacticn. One woul
8 | cuess a 40 foot 2ill of this kind would settle mavbe a 2oot, !

9 | ten inches.

|
!

10 Q Total settilement, or undsr the surcharge sot:lamnn:;
i
11 A Total sectlement over the lifetime of the embank- |
‘/"
' 12 | ment.
13 Q I see.
14 What I'm talking about is si::lcmch: under the sucs-

15 | charge locad, would you expect it to settle between six and 18
18 | inches just during the surcharge locad, and if it didn't then

17 | be unable to conclude tha it was in secondary coamsolidation?

18 A Yes, under %i.. surcharge load, which is a method

19 | 0f rapidly causing all of the settlement to occur over a vesy
20 | gshort period of time == all the settlement that the £ill is

capable of exhidbiting, and cne would expect that settlement o

-

be Toughly in the range that we cbserve cn other zrcjects over E
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che entire lifetime of that project.
So the analogy there I think is that the range of
ten ipshes is a reasonable expectation for a 40 Zfoct deep Zill.

Q And stating that you've taken into account whateve:

compactive effor: there may have been with regard to the Zill

as it was placed and--in your opinion, then, a prediction of |
at least six inches was necessary with regarxd to the surcharge

program? '

- I can't say that it's necessary with regard to the

surcharge program. I think scmething beyend a few inches, like
i |

twe or t.h:ic inches, would be expected Dy most pecple. !

5 |

Q And do you take into account the settlemant that ha}:
been experienced in the diesel qcnontc.:sx building prior <o the |
surcharge?

A That number is a bit evasive. I really don't kacw

that there is any hard measurement of the settlement since it

was placed. I suspect there really isn't.

Q We know some minimum, don't we? There may have

been scme befcre measurements were taken., But don't we kaow i
at least what the minimum was?

A Yes.

Q And when you're talking about <he settlement =2 de

1
)

P odoval ERaporiors, Fne.
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expected in tha:t £ill, do you also include the settlement tnat
we know took place prior to the surcharge, whatever it was,
three or four inches, prior to the surcharge, as well as the
set-lement during the surcharge?
A - It would take that into consideratioa.

There's a ccgplicating factor and that is that the
£i1] = as I understané, much of the plant £ill was placed a
aumber of vears age, that there was excavation into that Iil.,
the building was constructed, and then again backiill was zlac
around the building. Sc¢ this would allow some time for con-
solidaticn, and certainly icm. tine for rebound when the hcle

was dug for the building. Fill would then be placed adjacent

to the structure. And at that point one would begin to record

the settlement of the £ill.

So what I'm &rying to say is, forgetting all those
complexities, the total settlement that cne would expect would
be in the range of a foot.

That doesn't help?
Q No, it does.
Ané "uC base that upon gectechnical ==

A Basad upon what's cbserved, embankments ané dikes,

|

i

|
!
|
‘7:_
|
|
|
|
!
|

what have you, that are compacted perhaps not much bezter =han i

|

Rl el Roporiors, Sia
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Q Do you base it on anything else?
A No, sir.
Q After the settlement problem was discovered at the

Nosth Anna pump house, what, if any, remedial acticns were
undertaken?
A The remedial actions and the investigations %o

determine the continued safety of the pump house and dike

included excavation of test pits adjacent to the pump house.

It included two boring programs in the dike avea itsels, it l

included cutting of pipes adjacent %o the pump house, iastalla-

cion of flexible sleeves on four service water lines going %o

the pump bouse. It included an assessment of the pumps that
were interior to the pump house to de a;su:nd that the settle~-
ment that tilted the pump house would not adversely affecs
those.

Analyses of the available flexibility of the

varied pipes leadiny =o the pump house was carried cut. A ’

continucus monitoring of che settlement was carried out and |

continues to be carzied out.

The limits, the acceptance criteria for <he limiss

0f the settlement were established based on code values anéd <he

DT el Rgtin, Soa
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technical specifications for operating the plant include
limitation on those settlaments.

Q What are the limitations on the settlements as
contained in the tech spec?

A I believe the limitations now fcr the »ump house
itself are broken into I believe three parts. The ficst
relates o the differential settlement Detwee: the pipes in
the 2ill and the pump house itself; the second relates %o the
Pipes that extend Zrom the pump house into the spray pond;
the third cne relates to the differential settlement c£ the
stucture itself, so as to preclude the initiation of cracks
in that stsucture.

There may beothers that I'YP forgotten at this
point.

Q Was there any underpinning done of the pump house
at Nerth Anna?

A No, si-.,

Q Was the pump house at North Anna surcharged or
preloaded?

A No, si=z.

Q Is there a prediction today as to how much thas

Pump house will settle in the future?

Floa wloral Reporions, Sne.
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v 1
jbnls 1 A I believe predictions have been made, yes. |
)
- 2 Q Do you believe those predictions are reliable?
: - Probably not reliable enough to base the salfety

4 | evaluation on. The preferred method proposed by the applicant
5| is to monitor and corzrect if the settlement exceeds the values |

8 | prescribed in the teschnical specification. I think a settle-

7 | ment estimate still remains scmewhere in the FSAR, however,

8 Q Would settlement monitoring and a tech spec with

# | regazd to a maximum allowed before some further acticn is
10 | required be an acceptable approach with regazd t£o the diesel |
11 | generator burilding at Midland?
- 12 A I would assume at some point, probably at the COL |

13 | review, a technical specification of that tvpe would be in ordsr

. |
4| yes, sir. '
18 Q What about now? What's the difference between

16 | what's being done at the Norsh Anna pump house and applying !

17 | that same type of criteria with regard to the diesel generator

'8 | puilding at Midland now?

19 A A technical specification is an item tha:t goes ,
along with the fueling and operating of the plant isswlZ. |

|
. 21 | There is no real risk to public health and safety of a plant

that has no fuel in it and is not cperating. So there would

PaeTudorel Ropariorn. S
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be no need for a =echnical specificatiox at this point in
time, There would be no reason not €o© anticipate and ©o
develcp such a technical specification. And it could 53
reviewed at this time and perhaps accepted as a propesed
technical specification during operation of the plant.

Q What I'm asking you is if with regard ©o the diosc%
generator building it woulé be any less acceptable than with

the pump house at North Anna €2 monitcr settlement, have a

settlement monitoring program with specified 2requencies cf !
|
set-lement observers and a stated limit of allowable settl 8e

- — - -

|

as an acceptance criteria Zfor the diesel generator building? t
A That sounds like a useful and worthwhile effozt. |

The amocunt of sot:lcmnn;, of course, wog}d be expected <o be

rationally tied to codes that would app.]..y to the utilities and

other functicaal components of the diesel generator building.
Q I# that were done, would that be an acceptable

solution in your opinion?

A It woula certainly be a part of an acceptable

|
soclusion. I really cannot speak for the reviuwers who would be

|
locking at this detail. They may either wish more or less,
depending on what other hazards they might uncover wish :upccti

L
to settlement alone being +he controlling critexzia. '

5z-<§;Lnléqudwmfzn N 4
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jbr.20 1 Q I'm now looking at rhat you described «ith regaxd
-~ 2| o the North Anna pump house, and I'm asking for your opiaien
3| as the Section Chief in your area as to whether you believe
‘] that a similar type of approach as that which is being applied
§| to the North Anna pump house would be an acceptable approach
6| with regard o the diesel generator building settlement at
7| Midland?
2 A I believe it could be, ves, sir.
e Q Could be or would be? :
10 A Could be.
n Q Why won't you.;ay +hat it would be?
~ 12 b\ I have not rc;ilwcd the basis on which the :echnicaE
3 | specifications will be developed. I have not reviewed with ous
4 | systems people the redundancy available for the diesel
5 | cenerator buildiag. |
16 We 4id have adequate redundancy available at
71 Nortn Anna. And whether or not we are putting all of ocur egss
W ia the settlement monitoring program or whether we have availe-
9| able %0 us alternative ways of providing safety in that plant,
211 den'e know. It would be based cn these considerations thas
| ene acceptabilicy of a single criterion would be accepted, §
= Q Let me get the guestion on the -ecord, if vou plcmaé
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What was the redundancy that is available at North
Anna?
A The redundancy available at Nor+h Anna involves

nhe availability of two CategoIy I sources of water that can

be supplied to the reactors at that plant. There is a sec~
vice water reservoir with a spray cooiing arrangement. There
is also North Anna Lake which has Category I pumps, electrical

ruses, “lexible connecticns, monitoring of hazarzdous settle~-

ment of the turbins building that is cumpletely independent |
af the pumphouse itsell. | ;
And one of reascons why simply watching, meniteoxing
the settlement is accoptablr'ia pecause even if that should |
act prove satisfactory there is a ccnp;,tcly :odﬁndant system |

a4

to supply water to that plant.

Ané L .- '* answer you with respect to ¢he diesel
generator bulldi.: “ +ther an analogous situatioa occuss
there. _ -

MR. ZAMARIN: Could you read the answer back,
please?

(Whereupen, the Reperter read £rcm the record

as recuested.)

3Y MR. ZAMARIN:
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eb2 1 Q Are you saying that she Nor<h Anna pumphouse could

2 | be taken completely out of service without any effect on the
3 | operaticn cf the plant?
é A I+ could be taken completely out of service with-

g| out affecting the ability ©o shut that plant down under

¢ | earthquake conditicns; yes, sir.

7 Q Under both OBE and SSE conditicons?
' A !.’I ’i:u
3 Q Eas the stafi, to your xnowledge, considered scme

10| type of similar menitoring program with regard to the diesel

11 | generator building at Midland?

12 A I feel the staff is anxiously awaiting conmitments
13| to that effect at this time, at this poiat ia time.

14 Q Anxiously awaiting ccunitncdis o that effect?

18 A Anxiously awaiting commitments érom Consumers

18 | Power to provide such mcnitoring.

17 Q Eas that been discussed with Consﬁncrs, to your

18 | knowledge?

19 - No, sir. You're, I believe, asking my cpinien.
20 Q That's right, I am. I'm just asking you if you

21 | xnow if that has been diecussed with them.

A T don't know whether it has or nct; no, SiT.

55.<§E£-Jéﬁhuu-éﬁn
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Q By your answer do you indicate that the stalf has
considered a settlement monitoring program as an acceptance
eriteria with regard to the settlement problem cf the diesel
generator building?

A 1# it is propcsed by Consumers Power we wculd
certainly evaluate it in light of the other acceptance eri-
teria; yes, sir.

Q But beyond that it has not been, =0 vour knowledge,

—

considered to date by the staif as a pessible acceptance

cziteria?
L No, sir. We just review what's submitted to us.
Q De you know whether the North Anna pumphouse is

+he normal source of coolant tc the primary system at Nozth

N

Anna?
A Yes, I do.
Q Is it?
A No, sirc.
Q what is the primary source oI coclant?
A The primary source of coclant £or normal plant

operaticn is Lake Anna.

Q Ts there a secondary svstem at Nerth Anna? Whas

kind of a reactor is North Anmna?
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A I believe i*’'s a w;itinghousc PWR, a pressurized |

reacter.
Q So it would have a secondary system; right?
You lock puzzled.
A Well, it's all in containment. I guess-- I'm not

familiar with the systems terainclogy.
The water used to cocl the condensers at Nortd

Anna comes from the North Anna Lake. The pond oI reserveir

with spray coeling is useé for emergency pusposes o shut the
plant down. And the pumphouse contains redundant Category I
pumps.to supply water In case o an emergency.

Q "1 see.

So the conly time thea that :&o pumphouse pumps
would be used would be in the event o!a; failure cof some
primary pumps for emergency cooling? '

A T can't tell ycu when they'Te used. I think

they're used as a matter ¢f keeping +them exercised from time

+o time in the normal cooling cperaticn as well.

Q What is the function of the diesel generatos
building at Midland, to your knowledge?
A What is :hi function of it?

Q Yes.
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1 -y To supply emergency power in case of a loss of cff-g
2| gite power.
3 Q In vour opinion that would not be analogous to the
4| use of the pumphouse at North Anna?
B A No, it would not be analogous. |
s Q Why not?
7 A mhe North Anna pumphouse is located perhaps a
8 | quarter of a mile 2-om the other Categery I pumphouse and it
9| would be difficult to imagine a problem cccurring at cone ;
10 | pumphouse that would affect the other pumphouse. ;
1 Although there are redundant diesel engines within }
12 | =me Midland diesel generator building itsels, we den't have i
3 | generators, we don't have bus lines or Ehings cf this kiad. |
14 | the building itself houses both of shose redundant systems.
18 So to me the Nerth Annaipumphouso situation and
'8 | the ability to supply water to that pumphouse is differesnt
17 | &han the single building you have €O supply emergency power
8| at Midland.
» Q !ou'rg aware, are you nct, that each of the diesel
x generators are founded independently of the foundation of i

the diesel generator building? !
= A Yes, sir. i

52LaéE;L-/éZL~d-m<£Ls
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Q And that each one of the diesel generators i

2ounded independently of each other diesel generator?

A Zach one has a pedestal on which it's mounted:;
yes, sir.
Q Ace you saying that +here are two Nerth Anna pump-

houses that have the identical function except that cne is

a redundant system to the other, oI a backup system to the

other?

A I believe I can answer Yes without confusing your
interpretation.

Q All zight..

And in addition to those two there is yet a tr.zd

source of cocling water?
A No, si=z.
Q ALl right.

What happens if there's a need £cr the North Anna
pumphouse that we were talking about where { @ settlement
menitoring is going on and the thing £.1t out won't
work?

A Okay.
14 s¢hat should be the situation there Is ancthes

pumghouse that pumps water £=cm Nor<h Anna Lake. That

Fedowal Repoviors,
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sumphcuse anéd the pumps anéd the electrical connecticns are {
all Category I. It can pump water from a different water
source, the different water source being Lake Anna. It puzps

i+ through a different water line from a different side of the

reactor into the reactor building €0 provide cocling for
+hose -- whatever is necessary.

Q So then there are three systems 2or providing water!
mhere's the pumphouse with the set=lement monitoring. There's
the pumphouse you just described. And then thera's scme-
thing that does it under normal operation. Is that right? {

A Let me describe the system one mcre time and I '

. |
think you'll understand.

Q T doubt it. I'm trying really hard.
(Laughter.)
A The North Anna pumphouse that has been settling

contains within it redundant pumps. There are redundant water
lines to that pumphouse. 3ut there's only cne pumphouse

containing thcse redundant pumps.

There is a second pumphouse that's located about

a gquarter of a mile frcm that rumphouse. + is located con ,
|
she banks of Noerth Anna Lake. It contains cne Category I 1
|
c

pump that supplies water «hrough cne zipe that goes thoough ==
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goes under the turbine buildiﬁg anéd enters the reac+tor and
is capable of supplying water Irom North Anna Lake to the
reactors in an emergency situation.

Q What would supply water to the reactors in a non-
emergency situation, in the normal coperating situation?

A There are pumps in the pumphcuse at North Anza
located on the banks of the North Anna Lake that supply normal
cooling water for cooling condensers and normal cperation of
the plant, non-emergency coaditicns.

Q I see.

So if scmething were <o happen to the pumphouse
on the banks of the North Anna Lake, then all you would have

would be the :; .uphouse that is being nogi:c:od for settlement.

Right?
A That's correct.
Q And wouldn't that be an analogous situation %o the

diesel generator building at Midland where, if scmething
happened to the offsite source ol power, all that you weuld
have would be the diesel generators to supply power?

A Jdo, sir.

Q I mean you're loocking at two pumps within che same

suilding on the banks of that lake. Right?

£ZL—éZLL-/ézhun-;:£L‘
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A On the banks of the pond.
Q On the banks of the pond.

So if£ I £flatten ¢hat building all you've got left
is that pumphouse that's sinking, right?
A No, sir, that is the pumphouse. The one with the
two pumps in it that are redundant is the one that Is sinking.
Q I see.
The one that's sinking is the cne that's cn the
vanks of the North Anna pond?

A 7'11 distinguish between the Two bedies. Let's

call the small cne the pond and the large onethe lake. There

are twe pumps on the pend in onc.buildinq. That is sinking.

There is one puxp in the pun?housc on the lake

that is not sinking. ;
Q Okay.

So you've got a pump on a pond in a house which
is sink‘sg that supplies the normal cooling water or the
cooling water to the reactor under normal conditions?

A May I supply you with an exhibit?
c Yes, ;101#0.
MR. ZAMARIN: I am marking Exhibit Number 12,

ané =his is the diagram that you have drawn wiil regarxd to
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the house on the pond and the house on the lake and the
pump that will sink and the pump that won't.
(Whereupon, the document
referred to was marked
as Exhibit Number 12
for identificat.on.)
MR. ZAMARIN: I am marking as Pumpho.se S the cone
that is undergeing settlement.
8Y MR. ZAMARIN:

Q Eave I marked that correctly? That's the cne
that is on the spray pond reservoir?

A That's ccrrect.

Q And then the other punphouscsis up near the top
of this, and that is shown as a red-- th. emergency cooling
pump within that pumphouse is shown as a red square, and
that's up on the banks of North Anna Lake. Right?

A To the best ¢f my memecry, yes, sir.

Q Okay.

If something were to take cut the pumphouse on
she banks of the North Anna Lake so that that pump is nact
available for emergency cooling water, then wouldn't you have

an analogous situation with regard to the pumphouse thac is

PaeiFedoral ERepariers, Sna. ;
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settling as vou would have wich the diesel generasor building

at Midland in the event ocffsite power were lcst at Midland
with regard to a shutdown of the plant?

A T don't believe they are analogous because your
hypothesis of loss of that pumphouse is sqmothiag over which
the applicant has contrzol. The loss cf offsite power is
scmething that the applicant has no control over. Sc I feel
that your hypecthesis of loss of that pumphouse would be the
same as loss of the diesel generator building, periocd.

Q Ecow dces the appl;c;nt have control over the loss
of the pumphouse that I just tried to wipe cff here, the cCne
shat's cn the banks of North Aana Lake?

A Well, he has designed it Zor survival under all
envircnmental conditions expected to oégu: at that plant,

including the earthquake.

Q And is that structure that it's in a Category I
stzucture?
A Yes, it's classified in the same manner as the

diesel generatcr building.

Q Does it depend on offsite power?
A No, siz.
Q Where does it get its power?

- —————— —
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A From the diesel géhc: tor building.
Q Not from the diesel generator building at Midlaad. [
|
(Laughter.)
A T believe that section of the auxiliary building

shat contains the diesel generators is alsc Categery I. It
is not a separate building, howeveI; it is a centinuation
of a structure that-- Part of its function is to house the
diesel generators.

Q Did you ever have any conversatinns with Joe RKane
about what was needed with regard to the preparation of

testimony for the upceming hearing?

A No, sir, I haven't. I hcmestly don't know what's
required for these hearings.

Q De you believe that the lov&i of the load that was
applied to the diesel generatoc building in surcharging was
sufficient?

A  Is that the end of the guestion?

Q Yes.

A To answer "sufficient" cne must decide what is

meant by "sufficient" to do what. I presume that you mean
sufficient to consclidate the £ill into secondary conscolida~

cion in the time frame in which the load was applied to that

i : éZL-é?ZL.Jc§Z¢-*nNéZ.
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Q Yes, sir.
R I really don't know the answer o that. That would

require scme detailed review which I'm assuming is being
raken care of by the Corps or Mr. Kane.

Q Does that require the kind of calculaticas that I
und.:stnnd’Willis Walker of the Tulsa District made?

A I'm not aware of those calculations.

Q All zight. ..

Has Joe Rane conferred with you with regard to

underpinnings at the Midland site?

A We have probably discussed it. I den't recall
any=hing specific abcut the discussion.

Q Do you agree with the basic\;hilosophy or basic
concept of the £ix that has Dbeen proposed with regard to the

service water pump structure?

A NO‘
Q In what way do you disagTee?
2 I disagree in the same way tlat I disagreed in the

srevious deposition and that is that the pumphouse will nct
be supperted in the way that was anticipated when it was

designed, when the stresses wele determined and when tle




Csé

5.500

10

n

12

13

4

18

16

17

18

19

3453

reinforcing bar layout was ma&c, ané therefore it will not be
supporteé in the same way and therelfore will not have the
stresses that were anticipated under dead loads, live loads,
earthquake locads cor what-have-you.

Q And is it your opinica then that it is not possibl
within the limits of the concept of the propecsed fix to
satisfy the intent of those original design cziteria?

A I believe there is a risk that they will not be
satisfied, yes, s.r.

Q And what is that risk?

A That risk is that the changed support conditions,
the changed response under earthguake loads will induce
stresses in the structures that are greater than thcose that

5

were anticipated or allowed by applicaSlc design codes.

Q Would that same problem exist with regard to under-

pinning the diesel generatcr building which I believe you
falt was a reascnable prcopesal?

A It could exist, depending upen the arrangement oI
the underpinning.

Q Would that be true also with regard to the service
water pump structure, that it could exist, depending upen

the arrangement of the underpinning?

Ak MH&"'&&&
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A Yes.
Q So then is it true that you den't have any problem

with the basic concept of the fix, that it would simply have
to have an arrangement that would take into consideration
these concerns of yours?

A I interpreted "basic concept” as the scheme <o
support it at the cantilevered dam rather than uniferaly over
the entire plane of the structure that's in contact with the
£111.

Q Then you did interpret my guestion corzectly.

Do you agree with the basic concept cf the fix
proposed for the electrical penetraticn avea of the auxiliary
building? .

A T have difficulty identifying in my :ind what is
an electrical penetraticn area versus what is an auxiliary
building and a steam valve chamber.

Let me answer by saying that the scheme that we
have seen with respect to the location of the caisscns would
give me the same d&ifficulty as has Deen discussed for the
service water pumphouse.

Q Has a stractural analvsis been done in that regzard,

=0 vour knowledge, with either the auxiliary building or the

— ————————————
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1 service water pump structure?

2 A T don't know the answer to that.

2 Q 1s that in your area of review?

4 A No, sir.

5 Q Do you agree with the basic concept o2 +he Z2ix

L) propesed for the tank farm area?

7 A No, sir.

8 Q Why aot?

9 A Secause the design and construction for the sSuUpPpPOIT
10 of those tanks is unconservative with respect t0 usual means
n of support of 2-ge-standing tanks related to other auclear |
12| reacter applications, and alsc because the #ill supporting

13| +heose tanks has not been shown =0 conzefn o original desiga
14| conditions and that no remedial mqasu:is are proposed tO

18 | upgrade :ﬁo reliability of the foundations Ior those tanks.
18 Q Do you believe that based upon the invelvement

17| that you h. re in the proposed fixes of the entire soils

18| gettlement juestion at Midland that you ave gqualified and in
9| a position and infcrmed encugh to state a ccaclusion with

2 regard to whether, pased upen informaticn provided and Iixes
2| oroposed by Consumers Power Company, there exists oI

2

does not eéxist reasonable assuTance s«hat the plant would De

L i o -+ o——
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const-ucted and cperated in a manner ilc ndanger
the health and safety of e public?
A May I ask that the guestion be repeated?
long. I will €y ®2 £ind the heart of it.
MR. ZAMARIN: Would you ~ead the guestion, please? |
(Whereupon, the Reporter read frcm the record
requested.)
THE WITNESS: U in a position at this point
in time to formulate that conclusion. I think the review 1is
1 underway. Much has yet to De learned about the details
#ixes and the initial conditions that are present
and it would be premature and presumptuocus of me Lo
answer in any other way than No. I am not now in a position
o form that conclusion.
3Y MR. ZAMARIN:
Q Do you believe that on December 6th, 1979,
were in a position to form that conclusion?
A No, sir.
Q Has there been scme recent recorganiz «ion of NRR
that has impacted on the HGER?
A 8y "recent" do you mead ithin <he past moenth, or

che past yeax?
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A

a reorganization of NRR within the past year. I can't
remember when the proposal anéd the actual effective date

occurrzed at this t.me. '

Q

Geotechnical Engineering Sectican in the fall of 1979?

» O » O >

Q
Bydrologic
A

deposition

<

A
<
A
2

Eagineering Secticn?

Since Cctcber 1979. Within :hc_past vear.

Time passes so rapidly. I bel.e<ve there has Deen

Do you recall how many reviewers there were in tie

Yes.

How many?
I believe there were three or four. I
Possibly three b?sido yourself?

Yes.

And how many rnvicwe:i are ggn:o aow ia the
and Gectechnical :nqinoc:ia; Branch?

I believe I tried to list them in my previcus
and I think there's in the neighborhood cf 17.
172

Yes, sir.

Is there still a Geotechnical Engineering Secticn?

Yes, sir, there is. }

And how many reviewers are there in the Geotechnical

RaGded Regorion, S
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A mhere are presently seven in the Geotechnical
Engineering Sectioca.
Q And is the function and the duties and responsi-

pilities of the Geotechnical Engineering Secticn today any
more cr lass expansive than it was in the fall of 19792

A No, siz, it's identical.

Q When did the staffing of the Geotechnical
Engineering Section increase Srom three écvicwc:: and you as
section leader to its current seven?

A Scme joined cur secticn when the 0f2ice of Nuclear

Reactor Regulation was reorganized, I think officially in

the spring of 1980.

Q Where &id they come from?

A They came from what was then the Division el

Operating Reactars.

Q And they didn't carry with them any respensibilicies

that they had had prior to the reorganization, did they?

a There was soms work that had to be finished, ves.

N

Is it all dcne now?
T believe we have that wrapped up.

Ckay.

» O P

The rest o0f <hem came as a result of recuiting

|
|

|
%
|
\
|
t
|
!
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e edral Ropariors, S
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actions that we have becn taking for the last 18 months.
Q Do you believe that the current staZfing of the

10

n

13

14

18

18

1?7

18

19

Geotechnical Engineering Secticn is sufficient to handle the
present and near-term anticipated worklocad of that section
without the need for engagement of outside consultants?

A No. I feel that outside consultants are beneficial
and necessary for handling the escteric items that come up
such as underpinning, dispersive clays and other areas that
reguire unigque expertise.

MR. ZAMARIN: I have nothing further, and have
concluded this d.position‘xntorraqa:ion o2 Mr. Beller, with
the exception of one pcssiblo area that I have not iagquired
into fully, and that has to do with cc:t;in manpower issues.
And my understanding is that at scme time in the future i
we should perceive the need to go into that area, then there
would be no cbjection o resuming interrogation of Mr. Heller,
limited to that cne area.

Is that right?

MR. JONES: That's my understanding.

MR. ZAMARIN: With that then we're done.

Do you have any questions?

MR. JCNES: No gQuestions.

I
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